                                                    THE UNIVERSITY OF TOLEDO                       Approved @ FS mtg.  2/6/07                        





FACULTY SENATE

Minutes of the Senate Meeting of  January 23, 2007
http://www.facsenate.utoledo.edu
HIGHLIGHTS
Interim Provost
Ohio Faculty Council

Exec. Vice President & Provost of HSC / Dean of College of Business

BOT Chair
Academics Programs update
Note: The remarks of the Senators and others are summarized and not verbatim. The taped recording of this meeting is available in the Faculty Senate office or in the University Archives. 

Chair Wilson called the meeting to order. Alice Skeens, Executive Secretary called the roll.

I.
Roll Call –2006-2007 Senators
Present:  Ariss, Barnes, Bopp, Bresnahan, Byers, Cave, Edwards (Baines), Chen, Cluse-Tolar, Fink, Floyd, Funk, Hamer, Humphrys, Johanson, Kennedy, King, Klein, Lambert, Lundquist, McInerney, Monsos, Morrissey, Niamat, Olson, Peseckis, Poling, Randolph (Fridman), Reid,  Ritchie, Skeens, Spongberg, Stoudt, Teclehaimanot, Templin, Thompson-Casado, Tramer, Wilson, Wolff, Zallocco,  (40)

Excused:   Horan, Ott Rowlands,  Piazza, Traband, Wedding, (5)
Unexcused:    Barlowe, Bischoff, Hudson, Pope, Schall, (5)
A quorum of incumbents was present.


 
II. Approval of Minutes 
Minutes of November 28, 2006 approved as distributed.
III. Executive Committee Report 

Report by Chair, Carter Wilson
Because we have a jammed packed agenda today, my EC report will be short.  We are in the process of preparing a survey on select issues on the constitution and merging the two senates, most notably, representation and eligibility.  The survey will be going out before the end of this week.  Please return them as soon as possible.  If you have any issues or comments on the development of the constitution, please email me or any member of the executive committee.  We have a meeting scheduled for February 22 to discuss shared governance issues, primarily with Dr. Jacobs’ administration and the deans.
Chair Wilson:

Provost Sheehan will now give his report.

Provost Sheehan:
I would like to acknowledge the work of the faculty in designing the Gen Ed curriculum.  It offers choice, which is important to students.  When students come, they don’t know it, but they will change their majors two or three times during the course of their undergraduate program.  The very breath of the undergraduate curriculum is something very important.  The Gen Ed is build around common learning outcomes; not necessarily common learning experiences, but it is clearly focused in academics, hence common learning outcomes.  I think there is a fundamental disconnect in our use of terminology.  We used the term Gen Ed and sometimes in our catalog we also use the term core.  And core suggests to people, such as trustees or even students and faculty as something in common.  And what we mean academically is what’s common in the learning outcome side.  This strategic planning effort that we had in 2003-2005 and now again in 2007 all call for U.T. to become distinctive.  They call for us to have a particular undergraduate degree that is distinguishable from other universities, and I will say to you today that we have not been successful in doing that. And today even with the merger right now there is not much that distinguishes us from other institutions.  What do prospective students want in an undergraduate degree?   We have to stop thinking like academics and start thinking like parents of our own children.  We offer choice but they don’t know if they want choice.  We emphasize learning outcomes and value added and they don’t even think in those terms, especially those direct from high school students.   What I would propose to you is what students want is experiences and we know that experiences lead to outcomes.  If we don’t have a clear statement of what the minimum experiences are then the students will not know.  What I would like to ask the faculty is to consider five to six experiences that would benefit all direct from high school students.  Currently those are optional, and the problem is because it’s optional, it’s hard to market these options available to you, as opposed to marketing, when you complete your baccalaureate degree, when you walk across the podium, you will have had certain experiences that will lead to certain outcomes.  What I am proposing is a concept named The University of Toledo Promise. 
(copy of Provost Sheehan’s draft)

DRAFT:  Rob Sheehan, January 23, 2007

The University of Toledo Promise: 
Students Who Spend Fours Years At UT Completing a Baccalaureate Degree will Have Life-Altering Experiences
At least once during the UT years: 


The University of Toledo Promise: 
Students Who Spend Fours Years With Us Completing a Baccalaureate Degree will Have Life-Altering Experiences

At least once during the UT years: 



What I am proposing is a concept and a promise that students who spend four full years, those that are direct from high school students, completing a baccalaureate degree will indeed have life altering experiences here at U.T.  We are probably the last institution along the way in students’ lives that can really promise  life altering experiences.  I am suggesting to the Gen Ed Core Curriculum Committee and to the students five required experiences, and if we can agree that we want these life altering experiences with their corresponding outcomes, then I am asking the faculty and the departments of colleges to figure out how to make it happen, recognizing that the details of this may in fact vary from college to college.
· I’m suggesting that we could require at least one “Service Learning” course taken at some point in time during the student’s career.  Service learning being defined as a course that has a significant community volunteerism component, significantly academically guided reflection, guiding through that discussion by a relevant faculty member.  That graduate will be connected to volunteerism in the community.
· Second required course – at least one DL course, not web-based, but a true DL course.  We can then promise that each of our graduates will at least have the ability to continue learning through technology.

· At least one course with undergraduate research experience, leaving the student with the impression that they can in fact view themselves as a life-long scholar.  We would basically look at our curriculum, identify where this experience occurs, and make it a graduation requirement.

· At least one field experience, co-op or internship. Many of our programs already have these features, some of them are required.  If we could say to every one of our graduates that they are connected to the world of work, this would give them a powerful marketing tool.  We could do this within the content of much of our existing curriculum.

I am proposing that we look at our core a little differently than we have in the past as a set of experiences and then we can work backwards to try to determine where in our existing curriculum these can be offered. 

· Perhaps most attractive of the proposed requirement as a university that beginning with the graduate class of “X”, and I am not here to tell you what “X” should be, that every graduate would be required to have at least one international experience.  The symbol that I propose is that with every graduating class, beginning with, let’s say 2011, as each student walks across the podium and in their left hand they receive their diploma and in their right hand they are holding a passport, that has at least one entry stamp in it, that has some educational meaning. 
Let’s take a look at our infrastructure to see what we have to do budget wise?  I’m suggesting that we budget in such a way that we agree to pay for the passport and pay for a piece of the travel that is associated with this international experience.  Maybe $300.00, I don’t know, but something symbolic that we should put out there.  I am also proposing where there is academic credit associated with international experience, we would eliminate the general fee, and this would be very little drain on the university’s infrastructure that is funded by the general fee.  So we would either eliminate that or scholarship it back up.  What I am proposing to the Gen Ed Committee and the Faculty Senate is  that this be done by April of this year, so it could be implemented on a voluntary basis in the Fall of ’07 and on a mandatory basis for the DHS (direct from high school) in the Fall of ’08.  I think we could market this.  I think we could really say that our undergraduate students’ experience would be different than anywhere else in the country.  We could value the outcomes and we could work on the details as the next year, year and a half proceeds.  I am not here to suggest as Provost what our graduation requirements should be in terms of any specifics. A semester study abroad for some students may work.  A two week intensive for some students may work.  You could have a high cost and a low cost option on some of these things. You could do a double duty on some of these things, you could do DL or a service learning along with an international experience.  Or maybe a research that is tied in with some clinical work as well.
I would like to challenge you not because I think it’s a good idea but because I’m hoping that you will think these ideas are worthwhile so that you may in fact own them. It will become faculty requirement and you want all direct from high school baccalaureate recipients to have the experience when they graduate four years from now.  If you will get excited about this as some of the students I spoke to and some of the folks on the Faculty Senate Executive Committee have, or some of the folks in the leadership position, we could probably make this work in the time frame that allows us to recruit the direct from high school population that wants a very distinct set of undergraduate experiences.
Senator Wolff:

Has anybody attempted to find out how much this might cost?

Provost Sheehan:
No, but we want to do that.  There will be a lot of people in this room whose very appropriate attention will be to the details.   So if this means covering the cost of the passport that may cost around $75.00, and remember this would be for the DHS population, about 3,200 students, and this means we could began to do that moderately for sure.
Senator Wolff:

It would be more than that, for example for co-op programs, etc., a whole bureaucracy has to be created to do that.  
Provost Sheehan:
We have a bureaucracy in place.  We also have some features in place for example the international, you can participate in the Camp Adventure which pays for your travel and actually provides a stipend and you can participate in an international experience.  There is a range of ways if this thing gets played out. And there is some assumption that you can increase enrollment as a consequence. 
Senator Peseckis:
You are not suggesting to replace the current Gen Ed core, are you?

Provost Sheehan:
No, and I want to make that point, in fact, the student newspaper did that real well and I value greatly what the student paper does.  I also value greatly what the core is attempting to do in its course work and in its desire in learning outcomes.  These are graduation requirements that are suggested that are sort of layered and into and sideways and around the existing Gen Ed curriculum, and I’m not suggesting today any particular change to the Gen Ed curriculum.
Senator Peseckis:
As of Tuesday students going to Cancun will be required to have a passport.
Provost Sheehan:
Yes, you’re right.  There are some students who have never been outside of Lucas County.


Senator Barnes:
What has been the role of the FS Gen Ed Committee in the proposal that we are hearing today?
Provost Sheehan:
We have a committee that has been appointed that is broadly representative of all the colleges that is working on possible implementation issues, and obviously any change to the core to the Gen Ed curriculum or to the core has to come back to the faculty senate and I would help through the approval to the existing Gen Ed committee.  One of the questions that I asked was are there any colleges for which this is a non-starter, that couldn’t include some of these as graduation requirements.  You know graduation requirements are a little different than core or Gen Ed, they simply are graduation requirements.   We wanted all the colleges to have that ability to have that conversation.  
Senator Barnes:
So this is completely outside of the Faculty Senate Gen Ed?

Provost Sheehan:
A couple of weeks ago I brought this to the attention of the Faculty Senate Executive Committee and I asked them if this is something we should pursue.  And they said ‘yes’, and I asked to put me on their agenda the first available opportunity.
Senator Hamer:
I think the wording is great and I do want to share this, I just had a graduate student come in to my office dropping my graduate three credit hour course because she couldn’t afford the general fee.  So I think we really have to look at this that our students are sometimes squeezed to the bones.  I also want to say that maybe we should look at what’s being learned from the “No Child Left Behind”,  where students are being held accountable via high-stakes tests for learning skills and knowledge before the institutional structures are being put in place to make sure they have access to those skills and knowledge.  This leads to the students’ being shut out of a diploma through no fault of their own.   I really like what you talked about what we want all our graduates to have and the idea of having a faculty dedicated to providing this.  I wondered if it would be possible to consider instead asking departments and colleges to get this in place and get the funding figured out instead of slapping it on as another requirement and using the student fees to drive us to get motivated.  
Provost Sheehan:
This is one reason why I am hoping that you will carry these ideas back to your colleges and departments and see where the conversation goes.  Where we will get the greatest impact as a recruiting tool is when we have the greatest range of requirements.  If we try to do this on a college by college basis we will get little impact across all colleges.  It works great when in place in A&S but not so good in other places.  I’m prepared to address some of the logistic issues rather quickly as well.  So I hope that the solution will come from the colleges and departments themselves.  Some of your colleges have three or four of these in place right now.  The College of Education has the internship.   I suspect we have something that would justify as a service learning because of your early practicum placements.  You might not have the research piece, but you have wonderful opportunities for international studies through Camp Adventure.  Some of you may have these pieces already settled.  You might also say that you may require three or five of these things.  If we have something that distinguishes us from other schools, we should be prepared to step up and resource it properly.  I don’t expect to get this solved by this meeting at all.   
Senator Jorgensen:

 I am actually excited about the prospects, as far as preparing our students for the future, whether it’s in international or computer literacy, and using their training for future jobs whether pointing them to a computer web page, service learning, I like this very much.   There are details to be worked out, but at least this is a starting point.   When you presented these issues to the Faculty Senate Executive Committee one of the issues was connections in terms of research and what that might be. It’s a lot of things to deal with but I think it’s a worthy attempt to look at these issues.  Every one of them would be good for our students.   A group of students who were here last Saturday, they are looking at us, at Ohio State, Cincinnati, Bowling Green, and how are we different.  Why come here?
Provost Sheehan:
We can’t answer these questions in a cohesive way that you could on the back of your business card.  Everybody will respond by personal experience.  I suggested the DHS students because we have the four years time with them.
Senator Zallocco:
Regarding the experiences, were there any fees that were discussed?

Provost Sheehan:
There was a discussion of a single core course, interdisciplinary core course of some type that might get sixth factor.
Senator Zallocco:
Were there any significant alternatives?
Provost Sheehan;
I’m hoping another committee does that.  Any other university in the world right now is describing themselves as the technology place to go, but none of them have requirements such as these.  So we don’t want another turf that others have staked out as their own.  Anything along these lines I think would be helpful if this group is interested in pursuing it.
Senator Fink:
I want to compliment you on your efforts at distinguishing our university’s experience from that of other competitors, but I am concerned about a couple of things in the plan. I have so many single parents who work and many of my students have families and full-time jobs and foreign travel and some of these other ideas would not work for them and such a requirement would cause them to look elsewhere for their education.  
Provost Sheehan:
This is only for DHS population not for the adult students.  I would imagine like any other graduation requirement one needs to establish a process of setting aside these requirements.  Whether it would be a due process or some other alternatives.  We all need to recognize that we all have at stake this thing about distinguishing ourselves from other institutions.  Right now we can’t do it.  Our strategic planning efforts somehow missed the boat, and I have been a part of it, so I will take full responsibility.  We just haven’t been able to get to this level.
Senator Olson:
At this point in time I am very much in favor of this, however, I think we need to turn this subject over to the General Education or the requirement committee and let them study it and report back to the Faculty Senate on what they see as far as the pluses and the minuses, and they will have to do this rather quickly.  So rather than discuss it with the full senate I prefer this went to a committee.
Provost Sheehan:
I didn’t intend to go on much longer, so thank you for your time and your willingness to consider it.

Senator Fink:
I need clarification; we are talking about the research project and volunteer service, without affecting the core.  Are we talking about requiring six to nine more credits to graduate?  Also, I am concerned about staffing because we will need a large number of professors to oversee all the research projects suggested in the plan.
Provost Sheehan:
I was asked the question in the other committee that we have looking at this what was not on the table.  The answer that I gave was that I don’t see that any of this should be an excuse to lengthen the student’s time to degree or their degree program.  I do believe that we will address these issues with our existing curriculum, which by the way, the reason I asked Ron Pirog and Sudershan Pasupuleti and Tom Kvale to come is that they are indeed well aware of where in the existing curriculum such things as service learning is being established, and where undergraduate student research can be in a program, so we need to turn to some of those experts as well.  I do look forward to conversations in departments to see if we can achieve some of these goals. Thank you for your time.
Chair Wilson:    Thank you Rob.  Now it is my honor to introduce Rick Stansley, Chair of BOT.

Chair Stansley:  
Good afternoon everyone.  Thank you for inviting me, I am pleased to be here. I want to thank you for all you do on the behalf of our institution, your constituents and the community as a whole. I’m taking this opportunity to express my appreciation, as the opportunities are few and far between.  For those who don’t know, I have served on the University Board of Trustees for eight years.  During this time it has been an ongoing process of institutional change.  The most significant change that has recently occurred has been the merger.  The merger of The University of Toledo and the Medical University of Ohio in July 2006 represents the most significant transformational change that occurred in this institution since becoming a state university in 1967.  

This merger, I believe, is the first step that will bring dramatic changes in our state system in higher education.  We are setting the stage for what higher education is going to be and that’s what we are charged with today.  We as trustees have an obligation to define policies for this institution as the result of the goodwill that’s been created and to capitalize on these changes for the purpose of creating a better institution.  This should not be misconstrued that we aren’t good already.  I think we are a great place.  But we do have an obligation to do better every day.  ‘Better’ is a state of excellence which we all need to strive to achieve.  As I said when I accepted the chairmanship of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees, this Board is committed to decision making process that encourages diverse discussion and debate, they’re inclusive rather than exclusive, and are transparent to both UT and our external communities.   

It’s within that spirit that I come before you today to talk honestly and frankly about the position of the Board regarding the need for change, the process of change, and the results we expect to see from the change.  As an institution of higher education we are dealing with many well defined and very complex issues.  I would like to highlight just a few of those today and share what I feel are the most pressing.  First and foremost is the public perception of dissatisfaction.  Whether we accept it, or believe it, is not really relevant.   People outside of the walls of the institution tend to view the university as an inefficient place where there is no accountability.  I don’t think I’m telling you what you don’t already know.  You can read in the newspapers comments by our elected officials that state to be our friends, then say things that don’t support their actions.  I think it’s a major issue which we have to work to address.  Again as much as you and I would disagree, reality is in the eyes of the beholder.  Additionally, we are dealing with the pressures and demands for changing education and curriculum.  In this world where we live and work, businesses and the public are impatient today. 

As we all know, the volume of information is doubling every few years and as a result, our curriculum and what we are doing here at the university is required to change as well to keep pace with those rates of change.  I believe that the difference between the way we change and the way the world is changing is exponentially.  I speak to you from having experience in this.  In the eight years that I have been here I have recognized that we have moved and made progress in the right direction.  The outside world is changing at a much faster pace.  We are faced with greater and more types of competition, competition from our own community which claims to offer similar curriculum at a third of the price.  We have a situation where state’s support for higher education is declining and we are facing ever increasing pressure on the funding model which we historically rely upon.  We, the Board, choose to deal with these pressures by making a very conscious effort to engage in the process of change.  We are committed to addressing the issues by using the following guiding principles:

· Higher education must be accessible to any who desires to participate.

· We recognize that the cost of higher education must be shared by the public, the students, their families and their employers.

· Higher education must be recognized as the very broad and rich system of post-secondary education that has evolved over the past forty years.  This diversity and variety must be sustained.

· Additionally, our institution, within the broad mix of post secondary education must be accountable on the basis of a well defined mission and also be able to measure its performance.   

· We need to be able to talk about the value proposition for those who are investing with us in their education.  We have to be able to prove those values to them.
The truth is, to be a progressive and successful institution, we must be continually transforming. This means establishing a sense of urgency ourselves, not becoming complacent or under estimating the power of our vision. We must communicate that vision by defining our direction, our strategy and our expectations of the changes.  A man by the name of Ralph Smith wrote a book titled The Seven Levels of Change. I think that his words of the seven levels, are pretty accurate of how we feel, and I would like to paraphrase from his book.

· The first level of change is effectiveness.  We need to ask ourselves the question: are we doing the right thing, are we doing the right things?  Is what we are providing here necessary?   Are we focusing on the most important tasks first? Can we improve our effectiveness throughout this process of change?

· The second level of change is efficiency.  Are we doing the right things the right way? Are we efficient in our use of resources and assets?  It’s imperative that we recognize the importance of efficiency and work to define those ourselves within our institution.   If we don’t define it someone else is going to define it for us.  We need to take charge of that, and make sure it’s something we all agree to.

· The next level of change is improvement.  Improving ourselves as people, or our university as an organization, often means taking a step backwards.  You look at it, you look at yourselves respectively, and being true about what we see is one of the toughest things that we do.  We are going to be confronted with the challenge of making conscious decisions to change what has become routine for us.  It is not easy and it is certainly not comfortable, but it’s necessary to keep us on the path.

· Once we establish the areas on which we can improve, we move on to reorganizing, streamlining our organization, doing away with tasks that don’t support our match to the defined objectives.  We do this by continually asking ourselves the most important question of all, ‘why?’  Why do this? Why is that done?  We have the right and the obligation to ask that question.  This forces us to re-evaluate and refocus.  We have to remember that our plans and dynamics are changing because of influences that are beyond our control.  

· The next level of change is adapting.  We need to look at what we are doing internally and use best practices throughout this institution.  Because we do a lot of what we do, and we do a lot of the things well.

· The sixth level of change is being different.  We need to begin thinking about and asking ourselves ‘why not’?  Why not combine our new technologies and focus on being different not similar.  That is the key to success of our institution.

· Finally we must ask ourselves to do the impossible.  We are only limited by our dreams, all of you know that, and that’s what we need to take advantage of.  

The results expected of what I talked about, the process of change, are fairly simple and straightforward.  First of all, being able to provide true value to our students for the investment that they are making in the education we provide here.  We need to increase enrollment, our prominence, our respect, and our recognition worldwide.  We need to increase our research and commercialization of the new knowledge created within this institution for the purpose of generating commerce.  And lastly, we need to do this to create a better place to live and work.  That ultimately will have a positive impact on the human condition.

So I ask all of you to recognize that change is going to happen. Accept this change as reality for everyday life and engage yourselves in that process for the purpose of a positive outcome.  I think if we do that we will be able to look back in another eight years and say what we have done is great.

Thank you for your time and attention and I will open the floor for questions.

Senator Jorgensen:
 When we had an announcement earlier about a tuition freeze for next year, there was no discussion in any forum that the Executive Committee was aware of.  Has someone run the numbers for this?  What are the alternate plans, the possibilities and projections and the finances relating to that decision?
Chair Stansley:
First of all recognize that the tuition freeze is just a recommendation to the Board, and it hasn’t come before us to be properly vetted. 

Senator Jorgensen:
   We are advertising it every day.

Chair Stansley:
I will tell you this that we may be beyond the point of no return on that.  But there are a lot of questions to ask and I will also say that I asked the question, has it been properly vetted and how will it be financed?   I talked to the finance people directly and they told me that we can maintain our commitment to a positive cash flow with the current budgeting models they are looking at right now.  We believe, and they conveyed to me that the efficiencies that they are seeing as the result of the merger have been significant, the hospital enterprise is performing above expectations.  Part of this is talking about general fees, and the discussions are strictly with the tuition and not general fees, and I think it has to do with contributions from the hospital enterprise.

Senator Jorgensen:
     
As a follow up, as I recall, when the decision was made that we merge, there
were three separate fiscal pictures, the hospital, the HSC and the main campus, and the deficits were not to be transferred from one to the other.  Is that a policy or not?
Chair Stansley:
That policy that was communicated early on, I think the Board takes a different view of it.  The other thing, too, is the tuition freeze is only one part.  What we need to do is fundamentally change the revenue model so this is not the end all.  There is belief that enrollment will substantially increase as a result.  We can hope that that will happen.

Senator Wolff:
You talked about changing the revenue model.  What does that mean?  There are basically two sources of revenue and the third one would be rather small, the State, student fees and tuition and grants and contracts. 

Chair Stansley:
I would answer that question with differential tuition.  This goes back to understanding the value proposition.  The fact that we provide a diploma or a degree or education to someone that can graduate and can make a $100,000 a year, it is certainly worth more to them than it would be if they would make only $25,000 a year.

Senator Wolff:
Are there legal issues?  Doesn’t the State require that we charge the same tuition to all students?

Chair Stansley:
There is, but you have to look at changing the law, that’s how we merged the institutions.  I don’t think that it would be a far stretch because of the good will that’s been created by merging the institutions. 
Senator Niamat:
How much return is gained by University’s investment? Are they investing the money in some financial institutions?  Is that a source of revenue also?

Chair Stansley:
It could be a source of losses, depending on a year, but they have been successful, at least the things that I have seen over the long haul.  We are required, whether it’s good or bad to invest in relatively conservative investments.  I don’t think they have taken advantage to the degree that they could have.  Again, the state law restricts what we can and what we do invest in.
Senator Thompson-Casado:  I wanted to go back to Harvey’s question about value added, does the Board have a set of standards or elements to determine how the value is added?  
Chair Stansley:
There are socio-economic values that we need to talk about.  It is a major area of interest that the Board has and we are currently working on that.  I don’t know at this point where we are,  I would ask Rob or Susan Palmer, it is something we are working on and we’re hoping to have some preliminary info by the end of the school year.

Senator Olson:

I have not seen a new budget model, however, looking at what I do know as of last year, it appears that you could support tuition would be to bring in anywhere from 1,000 to 1,500 students depending upon what level.  With that number of students I just don’t see if we can accept that number of students, secondly, I don’t see our institution can generate that number of students in such a short period of time.  So I look at the zero tuition statement as a big gamble here.  I don’t see how this can be a win-win situation.  
Chair Stansley:
This is just one component in an overall strategy.  It will be rolling out, you will be hearing more, probably wouldn’t be appropriate for me to talk about it.  I know some components of it, the administration certainly would be a better place for your answers for that.
Senator Olson:

It would be interesting, if there are further components for those to be known so that at least the faculty are being communicated to in a transparent manner, and secondly, engage people in these discussions that have experience. I currently hear this zero tuition from people who have never gone through a budget cycle in this university.  And that is bothersome.

Chair Stansley:
That’s a good point.  I can tell you this will be vetted more and a plan more clearly outlined and the final approval on that will be the month after next.
Senator Jorgensen:
That was my point, that we are supposed to be working on these things together, but when we read about these things in the paper or hear from the public, you don’t get the faculty on board about these things and don’t get the advantage of the expertise of business and education and the other areas.  We want to be a part of the process.  Bring it to the faculty and ask what do they think about this, and then we work on that together.  But it was just announced that it’s done; I think it’s a negative step.
Chair Stansley:
Frankly when it was announced, I was very specific about the wording when  I was consulted about it and I said that we have to make sure that we say this is a recommendation to the Board.  That’s what I can tell you.
Senator Jorgensen:
I was in the room and I did not hear those words.

Chair Stansley:
I can tell you that that is what we talked about.
Senator Jorgensen:
I could be wrong.

Chair Stansley:
We try to be clear about that.

Senator Olson:

I can also assure you that it has not been reported to the public that way.

Chair Stansley:
I know, I have been reading different things that are out there.  I agree.
Senator Olson:

I think we are locked into it now.  I don’t think it would be a good move to go back.

Chair Stansley:
I think we have to wait and see and let that plan come out and see what it really means, and see what the impact is going to be.

Senator Floyd:

Related to this, I think the faculty at this institution has always felt that it has an important role in decision making in matters such as this.  Tell me a little about your vision for this changed institution and what you see as the faculty’s role?
Chair Stansley:
The institution doesn’t exist without the faculty so there should be no question as to the importance of the faculty related to the institution.  The board recognizes that the administration and Lloyd Jacobs conveys this, that most of the time when talking in public that the institution is the people. So, as it relates to the importance it’s pretty clear.  You have changing leadership and changing process.  There is a fundamental understanding that shared governance requires a three-legged stool, as I would like to describe it:  the administration, the Board, the faculty.
It was once described to me when we started drawing the organizational pyramid, that we need to use the circle.  It was my first exposure to the world of academics at that point.  Over the course of the last eight years I have come to recognize the importance of that.  We as an institution, unlike any other, it’s not a business, so I don’t like to say that.  But unlike any other institution that is out there, my point is that as a result of practices from a lot of areas we probably incorporate them in what we do with regard to certain aspects of the institution.  It takes time, because people who haven’t been around for any length of time on the Board, don’t understand the meaning of shared governance and its input.   People may not be happy about the way that it happens.  You all have a voice and you watched it through the Strategic Planning Process, that Tom and Jeff can speak to.  Just about everything since July we have been engaged in, where we have had participation from the different entities that I described, has resulted in something different that ended up as the genesis. I would suggest that we have shared governance today that may not be working perfectly, but it is working.  What we need to do is work hard to define what it is we need to desire.

Senator Barnes:
On that same topic, and I’m speaking from me personally, I never felt lower in terms of being heard and that my voice matters.  Sometimes I feel like people hear what I say but      it doesn’t affect the decision making process.  This will be my sixth year here and I would say in the time that I have been here I have felt less heard in these past few months than ever before.  
Chair Stansley:
I appreciate your opinion and I can tell you from my experience that the decisions that are made today are being made differently than they have been in the past, and I think that they are more inclusive.  There is more discussion and open debate.  There is no preconceived ideas what the result will be prior to the discussion taking place.  That’s how I feel about it and I can only speak from my experiences in the past.  There is difference between being heard and everyone agreeing.  I think what we are going to find is that this environment of disagreeing is going to become stronger and will be more vocal and the end result will be better decisions in the long run.
Senator Fink:
  Did they run the plan to not raise tuition through the financial planners?   If they don’t raise tuition and the gamble is incorrect, does that mean there will be substantial cutbacks?

Chair Stansley:
It would be inappropriate for me to answer that as I don’t know the answer to that.  I have not been involved at the level of detail that you are asking about.  Again, those are good questions that need to be asked and they will be properly vetted in the next month or two months before this comes before the Board for the final decision.

If there is nothing else, I appreciate being here, thank you.

Chair Wilson:

Next on our agenda are the co-chairs of the Strategic Planning Committee Dr. Jeff Gold and Dr. Tom Gutteridge.

Dr. J. Gold:
Good afternoon everyone, we will be talking about the Strategic Planning process. Tom and I have been working with many different groups. As you recall over the summer the Executive Strategic Planning Committee was formed.  It consists of about 45 members  including faculty, students, former and current members of the BOT, along with the leadership of both Faculty Senates.  We were charged very specifically by the President to produce a document that will begin to craft a strategic plan for our institution.  Our two institutions are of a similar size with a moderate degree of program overlap.  We had a number of goals that we shared including those around our students, our respective faculty and driving towards excellence in our programs and outcomes. Based upon our histories and traditions and after a reasonable amount of fact finding, the committee engaged in debate around issues that the President specifically requested.  The response to that debate was meaningful and not totally focused. At the unanimous request of the Executive Strategic Planning Committee, the President created a document, a straw person document, to stimulate discussion and debate. 
It did promote a tremendous amount of debate and discussion in this chamber, on this campus, as well as on the HSC, the leadership of the city, the Regents of the Board of Regents, etc.  A leadership group of faculty and other leaders on this campus stepped forward, some of whom  are in this chamber, proposed a  next step, another  straw person document. From that stage, a group of ten or so representative individuals proposed two best documents to marry them together. At  the last meeting on December 13, 2006,  the  the current penultimate draft of the Strategic Planning directions was approved by the Strategic Planning Committee and on that same day it was delivered to the President for consideration.  Thereafter, the document was widely circulated to students and faculty, Board members, etc.,  as a penultimate draft for commentary to the president’s office.  Dr. Gutteridge and I received a number of comments.  The current plan, as I understand it, is that sometime tomorrow (January 24th)  the same group of ten or so writers, will take those comments, carefully look at them  and bring it to the overall  committee who a week from tomorrow which hopefully will result in the ultimate draft of the document.  It will then be returned to the President and the Board of Trustees.  That’s the way I currently understand the process.

Dr. Tom Gutteridge:
The next step as the president has outlined, is the work in process and it will be submitted to him February 1st, and to the Trustees in March, and the president will ask and he has already commissioned several task forces to look at issues within it, and will give each college a draft of the Strategic Plan, strategic direction document.  There is already one in place for athletics that I happen to co-chair with Mike O’Brian, and at least two members of that committee are here and that work will be done by the end of spring.  What Dr. Sheehan was talking about earlier about the core, there are other groups that will look at the components of this.  So the whole idea is to move from this 2006-2007 academic year to the next academic year and develop a number of sub strategic plans to help us move ahead with respect to student centeredness, the academic development, undergraduate and graduate professional research area.

Dr. Jeff Gold:
  As I understand the timeline, I believe there are sixteen of these work groups and task forces that are currently being assembled, many are already existing and previously formed, some of them are being revamped, and others are being formed and they will be working in a relatively short time frame, for some of the immediate deliverable items with a completion date by the end of this academic year.  The institutional academic units strategic plans,  college strategic plans, the hospital strategic plan, athletics strategic plans etc., will hopefully be completed by late fall or winter of next year.  In many instances some of the colleges already have very sophisticated strategic planning documents and we just have to place them side by side with the directions document to make sure of the synergy and alignment and in some instances it will take more than minimal renovation.  My advice to the deans and the involved faculty is that process should begin sooner rather than later.  The synergy and the benefits will come from becoming aligned in a single strategic direction.   I appreciate your input and will be pleased to answer your questions.

Dr. Tom Gutteridge:
I want to thank those individuals in this room who participated in this and those who were perhaps not on the committee but did provide food for thought from our point of view.  The process worked, there was a lot of give and take and a lot of good dialogue and I want to thank those in this group and those who are not present that were a part of the process.

Dr. Jeff Gold:
It was a very good process and educational to many of those involved, because out of a large group with initially disparate opinions came a very constructive process which not only produced the document that we are proud of, but it also brought this group together in a very solid way.  The Senate presidents were instrumental in bringing this process together, we owe them a great deal of gratitude.

Senator Floyd:

Can you tell us something about these task forces and how they are being constituted and if the Faculty Senate has been asked to contribute names of possible members for these task forces?
Dr. Jeff Gold:
The answer to your question is ‘I don’t know.’   They are a work in progress, they are not completed other than those that were existing from  a prior or ongoing process, for instance an IT strategic planning group that sort of emerged to an IT operationalization group.  The truth of the matter is, ‘I don’t know.’  This is coming through the president’s office and I am not sure of the current  committee membership.  I was asked to comment on some areas where the health campus was specifically involved and I recommended faculty and students who might constitute part of these groups. There are other people who are certainly thinking out of the box and look at things from different perspectives.  They are not the  same ‘ole, same ‘ole people , but are structured to represent a balance of institutional history and new views.   

Senator Floyd:
   And the charge to these task forces is to develop action steps for implementing the strategic plans?

Dr. Jeff Gold:
  It is the charge of these groups to operationalize the strategic plan.

Thank you very much for this ongoing dialogue and obviously everyone in this room needs to take part in the future of this process.

Chair Wilson:   Thank you very much.  Harvey Wolff will give us an update on the Ohio Faculty Council.

Senator Wolff:

It’s been a rather unusual year for the Ohio Faculty Council.  The Ohio Faculty Council has in one form or another been in existence for quite some time.  It was a faculty advisor to the chancellor and when Roderick Chu became the Chancellor of the OBOR in the late 90’s he officially changed the form and function of the council. The council would meet once a month in Columbus at the OBOR to hear reports and to provide a faculty perspective on major issues in higher education to the Chancellor, the Board of Regents and official of the State.  When Chancellor Chu resigned last year, the Ohio Faculty Council and its place in the higher education establishment became rather uncertain. 
To a certain extend this year we have been waiting for the appointment of a new chancellor, however, it’s been one of the major themes of the meetings during the first semester to try to establish the council’s role and function, as a more independent body.  Things were further compounded about two or three weeks ago with the announcement of the possibility that legislation would soon be introduced to replace the duties and responsibilities of a Chancellor of the Ohio Board of Regents with a cabinet position under the oversight of the governor, appointed by the governor and who will report directly to the governor.  What all this might mean for Ohio higher education and the state and how we do business remains uncertain. So there are two sets of discussions going on at the Ohio Faculty Council.  There is pre-announcement and a post-announcement of the potential change in the Chancellors’ position. Pre announcement, we were gathering information and discussing how other states handle statewide faculty groups. We found similar groups in many states including California, New York, Colorado, Oklahoma and others.  We were engaging in lobbying the OBOR for a more prominent role for the faculty and choosing the new chancellor.  However, with the new development the search for a new chancellor has been cancelled.  We are attempting to establish a closer working relationship with OBOR and had begun sending representatives to Regents’ meetings. However, the question of whether there would even be an Ohio Board of Regents and how would that play out in the months to come is not clear.   We are also taking a more active role in working more directly with the legislators and the legislation affecting higher education and on that note, on February 9th the speaker of the House, Jon Husted, who actually proposed the change in the chancellor’s position will be coming to the Ohio Faculty Council and I’m sure there will be plenty of discussions about what the potential change in the chancellor position might mean to higher education in Ohio.  Hopefully after that meeting I will have more to report on this issue.  In addition to formal discussions there is also an opportunity for members to share information about what’s happening at their respective campuses, and some of the things that are going on around the state. 

A few of the things happening are:  there is currently a review and discussion about possible consolidating services between Youngstown State, University of Akron, Cleveland State, Kent State and NEOCOM (Northeast Ohio College of Medicine).  Such a consolidation would not be a merger and each institution would maintain its separate identity, but they are talking about services and other items to reduce duplication.  At the University of Cincinnati there is anywhere from a $22 million to $27 million shortfall in their budget and they will obviously need a big re-allocation of resources. They also indicated that they would be changing their calendar from the quarter system to the semester system.  Youngstown State will engage in strategic planning with a possibility of developing a new STEM college.  They will also be building a new College of Business and located in downtown Youngstown.  Ohio University will be forming a committee to study the issue of changing to semesters. Bowling Green will be initiating a search for a new provost. Several other institutions are also looking for a new provost. The University of Akron is engaged in a massive building program aimed at improving their campus and the surrounding neighborhoods. They are also looking at the issue of reducing the number of hours needed for a degree, as the University of Akron has among the highest requirements in the state.  Those are some of the issues that were addressed at some of the Ohio Faculty Council meetings this year.  Any questions?

Chair Wilson:

Next is a report from the Academic Programs Committee, Holly Monsos.

Senator Monsos:
There are summaries of the proposed programs on the table and you should have received them by email last week.  First item is a new proposal from Education in Early Childhood and the program would change from B.A. to a B.Ed. in Education instead.  Any questions or discussions?
(copy of Prof. Monsos’ report)

Academic Program Committee business – 1/23/07

Old Business

Item 1 – New (revised) Proposal from Education – Early Childhood – Summary:  program would provide a B Ed in Education that is degree-only (no licensure) in early childhood education. See separate document 

Representatives –Laurie Dinnebeil

New Business
Informational – Mechanical Engineering Technology – Course modifications to add pre-requisite MET 2120 to ENGT 3040 and pre-requisite ENGT 3040 to MET 4200 have been submitted to the Curriculum Committee.  This will not affect the program, as the pre-requisite courses are already in place within the program prior to a student taking either course.
Item 1 – Modification to BA in Art – Summary: Add transcript notation of a BA student’s concentration area (as done for the BFA):  Ceramics, Drawing, Metals, Painting, Printmaking, or Sculpture.

Representative –?
Item 2 – Modification to Electrical Engineering Technology – Summary: Change two required courses:  1. Remove ENGT 1050 and replace with CSET 1100,  2. Remove EET 3150 and replace with CSET 2200 (note:  has pre-req of 2100, which is not required).  EET and CSET programs put forward the changes jointly. 

Representative – Mohammed Niamat
Item 3 –Modification to BSME and BSIE - Summary: Allow BSME and BSIE students who are part of Pre-Med prep specific additional technical electives:


CHEM 2410


CHEM 2420


BIOL 2150


BIOL 2170

Currently, BSME and BSIE students may take only one technical elective outside of MIME, and they must be 3XXX or 4XXX level.  The departments of Chemistry and Biology are aware of this modification and anticipate no problems.
Representative: Walt Olson & Brian Randolph  

Item 4 – Modification to B Ed in Music Education – Summary: see separate document

Representative: Tim Brakel  

Senator Jorgensen:
I appreciate the efforts that several individuals have made toward resolving these issues.  The proposed B.Ed. is now appropriately titled and is a worthy program to create.  These various changes point out the need for Faculty Senate review of undergraduate program changes. 
Senator Monsos:
Thank you.

Senator Stoudt:
Regarding Item 1 under Old Business:  Head Start teachers were one of the main cohorts for this proposed program, but at the last meeting comments were made that the licensure procedure for such teachers might be changing.  Can someone speak to what impact the proposed change has on this proposal? 
Laurie Dinnebeil:
One of the motivations for creating this program is that by the year 2010 all head start teachers must earn a Bachelor’s degree.  They are not required to earn a teaching license, just a Bachelor’s degree and we have a number of teachers who teach in pre-schools and early childhood programs who work full time, and are unable to complete the requirement for a field the way our licensure program is set up.  They have no need or desire to work outside of the pre-school setting and so we created this program with the purpose of focusing on children age five.  
Senator Monsos:
Are there any other questions?  All those in favor of accepting this new proposal for the program, Item 1 under Old Business, please say ‘aye.’   Opposed – none.
Passed unanimously.
Under New Business

· Informational – Mechanical Engineering Technology, it is informational only, it 
doesn’t change anything in the program.  Two courses are being added as pre-requisites 
within the Mechanical Engineering Technology and they already exist within the degree.
· Item 1 – Modification to BA in Art – the transcript notation for concentration already 
exists for the BFA and this would add the same transcript notation for BA students.  It 
requires no change in what they take.  

      Any questions?  All those in favor, please say ‘aye’.  Opposed – none. 

     Passed unanimously.
· Item 2– Modification to Electrical Engineering Technology – change of two pre-     
requisites. CSET 2200 does have a pre-requisite of CSET 2100, which is not a 
required course in the major.  This is a little difficult to get information on because it 
was 
dropped out of the catalog.
Senator Niamat:
The answer to that is the pre-requisite is 2230 which is in the catalog now and CSET program director, Allen Rioux who is here has already forwarded those changes.

Senator Monsos:
So the pre-requisites have already been changed?

Senator Niamat:
To 2230, which is Assembly Language.
Allen R
ioux:

I am in the Engineering Technology Computer Science area and we have existing correspondence forms in process with faculty senate to change the pre-requisite to CSET 2200 from CSET 2100 or EET 2230.  EET 2230  is required as part of the EET program. 
Senator Monsos:
Once that change goes through there would not be any additional changes?
Senator Stoudt:
That course, EET 2230, has EET 2210 as its pre-requisite.  Is EET 2210 also part of the program?
Allen Rioux:

2210 is required as part of the program.

Senator Monsos:
Any other questions?  All those in favor, please say ‘aye.’  Opposed – none. Passed unanimously.

· Item 3 – Modification to BSME and BSIE, the program would like to allow students who are a part of pre-med prep to add these four courses as potential technical electives.  Currently the requirement states that the technical has to be a 3000 or 4000 level and this would change that requirement, and also allow more than one technical elective.
Senator Fink:

Are there any negatives to this proposal? 
Senator Monsos:
Not that I am aware of.   Any other questions?  All those in favor please say ‘aye.’  Opposed – none.  Passed unanimously.   
· Item 4 – Modification to B.Ed in Music Education.  The Music Dept. spent a great deal of time with Eve Crandall from A&S trying to clarify the music program which is very complicated. Part of the reason why there are so many changes is because they have to do the same change in each area.  Any questions on this?  We have Tim Brakel, Assist. Professor in the Music Dept. to summarize this.
Tim Brakel:
 The Department of Music was trying to provide greater clarity to students as to what the actual degree requirements were.   One example is the students were asking what level applied.  Previously we had two levels 2800 and 4800 and we made a series of numbers 1800, 2800, 3800, and 4800, so there is greater clarity and greater expectations that are attached to each of those levels.  As students looked at the catalogs, there was some confusion as to professional Ed courses as to what official education course that they had to be admitted for, or what could they take at this point in time.  So we created separate categories within the catalog in order to accommodate that clarity.  There were only a couple of courses that were dropped, both the Music Ed courses because  there was a Gen Music course, we actually require two Gen Ed Music course, those are for elementary Ed students, and they were overlapping.  So we dropped one of those courses and now require vocal music education majors to take additional diction courses which previously they only took one diction course.  We are also creating an instrumental Jazz Music Education Cluster, a little bit different focus content for those people who might have an interest in the Jazz area, and we’re also trying to build up the focus and push our Jazz program.
Senator Monsos:
Any other questions?  All those in favor of this proposal please say ‘aye’.  Opposed – none.  Motion passes.
V.
Calendar Questions:
 
 None. 
VI. Other Business

Old Business:
None
New Business:
None

VII.
Adjournment:
 The meeting was adjourned at 4:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,






Alice Skeens

Tape summary:  Kathy Grabel

Faculty Senate Executive Secretary 

Faculty Senate Office Admin. Secretary

























The Required Experience: At least one international experience (A passport with at least one foreign country entry stamp)


The Desired Outcome: The Graduate – a Citizen of the World Beyond Borders





The Required Experience: At least one field experience, co-op, or internship 


The Desired Outcome: The Graduate Connected to the World of Work





The Required Experience: A least one course with undergraduate research experience


The Desired Outcome: The Graduate Who Views Himself/Herself as a Life-Long Scholar





The Required Experience: A least one DL course


The Desired Outcome: The Graduate Who Can Continue Learning Through Technology





The Required Experience: At least one formally defined “Service Learning” Course.


The Desired Outcome: The Graduate Connected to Volunteerism in the Community
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